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M I N U T E S
1.
Call to Order
· The meeting was called to order at 12:15 p.m. Edith Zorychta, MAUT President welcomed members to the MAUT Spring General Meeting. She welcomed the guests: Mme Cécile Sabourin, FQPPU President, M. Umbriago and M. Maltais, members of the FQPPU Committee that is analyzing the financial situation of universities in Québec, and Johanne Pelletier, Secretary-General. Following the meeting, M. Umbriago will make a brief presentation on the FQPPU’s research findings and an analysis of McGill’s data. E. Zorychta introduced members of the Executive Committee, reminded members to sign the attendance record, and to state their names and departments prior to questions and comments.  
2.
Adoption of the Agenda 
· The members reviewed the Agenda. There were no objections. E. Zorychta asked for a motion to accept the Agenda. M. Richard moved to accept the Agenda. Seconded by J. Hebert. The Agenda was approved.  
3.
Minutes of the November 16, 2007 GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING 
· A motion to receive the Minutes of the April 13, 2007 Spring General Membership Meeting was proposed by K. GowriSankaran. Seconded by J. Cumming. There were no changes and the Minutes were adopted. Of the 102 people who signed in, only 85 were full members and quorum (100) was not achieved. Therefore any votes or motions would not be binding, but would be taken into consideration by the Executive and Council. 
4.
Election Results: Malcolm Baines, Chair, Nominating Committee
· M. Baines, chair of the Nominating Committee, announced the results of the MAUT elections. The results are available on the MAUT website: www.mcgill.ca/maut He thanked the outgoing members of the Executive and Council and welcomed the new members. He thanked the candidates for standing for election and then asked for a motion to destroy the ballots. K. GowriSankaran moved that the ballets be destroyed. Seconded by J. Hobbins. Approved. The ballots were destroyed. 

5. President’s Reports: Edith Zorychta

· Salary Policy, 2008/09; Gender Equity Study
E. Zorychta reviewed McGill’s Salary Policy, which has been in place for close to ten years, and McGill’s performance with respect to other members of the G10. The CASP [Committee on Academic Salary Policy] has met regularly but because of the University’s financial constraints, the anticipated salary policy for 2008/09 would be less than the previous year. She noted that MUNASA and MUNACA are facing the same salary constraints. 
E. Zorychta noted there was a deficit of $14.5M for the 2007-2008 academic year and another $10M is forecast for 2008-2009. The government has demanded that the University produce a balanced budget within three years, with the result that faculty and departmental budgets will be slashed. The University has reallocated $9M from central administration for the financial year 2008-09 and its plan to reduce the deficit in 2008-09 will require a 3% reduction in operating expenses per administrative unit and a 3% contribution from each Faculty to decrease the shortfall, of which, 1.5% will be returned to the Faculty to support academic projects and the remaining 1.5% will go to the University Priorities Pool.
The MAUT sub committee of the CASP [J. Galbraith, J. Hunt, D. Parent, and M. Smith] met with C. Lavergne, Associate Director, PIA [Planning & Institutional Analysis] to finalize ways to run the Gender Equity Study. The Administration has agreed to use all recommendations from the sub committee and run multiple regression analyses. MAUT is anticipating the results shortly. 

· Pension Plan Contributions – change in federal legislation
E. Zorychta reviewed the history of the changes in the federal government’s legislation as it refers to RRSP and pension contributions, and the University’s practice in the past. She presented a synopsis of the external legal opinion, which MAUT obtained concerning the University’s refusal to continue pension contributions to members aged 69-71 following the change in the federal government’s regulations. The legal arguments are as follows: discrimination based on age under the Québec Charter; discrimination under the Act Respecting Labour Standards and the Supplemental Pensions Plan Act, and the requirement of good faith under the Québec Civil Code. E. Zorychta reiterated that according to the Charter, employers must provide equal wages for equal work and the pension contribution is part of the total compensation for work performed.  A lawyer and former MAUT member has agreed to take this case against the Administration pro bono and MAUT will pay the ancillary costs to a maximum of $5K. More information will follow.
· Professor Emeritus status
E. Zorychta reported on the proposal that all academics who retire after five years as Full Professors be given the title of Emeritus Professor. Senate will review the proposed changes to the Professor Emeritus status on April 16th and it is anticipated that details will be forthcoming in May. She referred to slides demonstrating the age grouping of tenure track staff and the number of TT Professors over age 65. 
· New policies and policy revisions 
E. Zorychta noted that MAUT plays an important role in reviewing new university policies and policy revisions. Several have passed since the Fall General Meeting. These include: Research on Human Subjects, Safe Disclosure, Employment Equity, Research Misconduct, and Course Evaluations. The Conflict of Commitment and the Conflict of Interest policies are currently being reviewed. A major review is scheduled for the Harassment and Discrimination Policy that has been in effect for three years.
· MAUT workshops and events: Retirement Issues/ Tenure & Mentoring/ Joint Information Session on SRI 
E. Zorychta reported that MAUT collaborated with the SEDE [Social Equity and Diversity Education] Office to host a forum on Disabilities in the Classroom in October 2007. During the Winter/Spring 2008, there was a Tenure and Mentoring Workshop. MAUT encourages Deans and Chairs to attend these sessions. There was a Retirement Forum [Health and Benefits, Pension Plan]. In collaboration with MUNASA and MUNACA, MAUT hosted an information session on Socially Responsible Investment Options that was available to the university community on COOL McGill. In the fall, MAUT is planning a forum on University Governance and later in the year, there will be workshops on Open Access and Online Course Evaluations.  
· Report on Membership 

As of April 2008, the number of MAUT members, including Retirees, is 1079. During the period from August 2007 to April 2008, there were 38 new members. 

· Other Items 

MAUT contributed $5K to setting up a process whereby awards, medals, and trophies in memory of Past-President Ralph Harris will be presented annually at the graduation ceremonies at John Grant High School, which Ralph’s two sons attended. These include; the Ralph Harris Effort Award, RH Principal’s Award, RH Graduation Walkathon Award, RH Athletic Trophy and RH Athletic Awards and Plaques.  E. Zorychta will attend the presentation of these awards at this year’s ceremony. 
The MAUT Council’s position on the proposed form to be used for centralizing control of classroom scheduling has been forwarded to the University Administration.

The purpose (better use of classrooms) does not justify a requirement that academic staff provide a daily log of their activities, and the last two columns of the proposed form should be removed. Maintaining a collegial environment that shows professional courtesy is essential to McGill. Scheduling constraints should primarily be determined at the departmental level, and this could be efficiently managed by providing a choice of three options for each time slot: 1) preferred 2) alternate 3) unavailable.]
Members discussed the TA strike and the fallout as it affects academics who teach large classes. They inquired about extra compensation and support for academics affected by the TA strike, extra compensation for part-time instructors whose workload has tripled, the accuracy and impact of the legal advice provided by the TA union and the administration, whether grading by academics would contravene the Labour Code, the impact on academics’ schedules and departmental morale, whether or not the Association should take positions in labour conflicts, the suggestion to have course release time for academics, a separate members’ ListServ for internal discussions, and the length of time MAUT took to post its comments and positions, as approved by Council, on the website on April 9th and 17th. 
April 9th
MAUT is aware of the difficult situation many faculty members are currently experiencing with regard to the strike by the teaching assistants, particularly in view of the conflicting interpretations of the Québec Labour code presently being circulated. The MAUT Council met on April 9 and considered in detail all of the available information. The Council unanimously agreed on the following:

Our primary responsibility is to our students, and our academic duties include the requirement to grade and to submit final marks. The university administration has confirmed that it would assume all costs should legal action be taken against any faculty member in this regard.

Edith Zorychta, President
April 17th
Dear Colleagues,

The strike by McGill Teaching Assistants was discussed at Senate yesterday afternoon, and we were informed that although negotiations are still taking place the two parties have unfortunately not reached a settlement as yet.  

Our brief statement on April 9, as the preface indicated, only focused on our primary responsibility which is to our students.   At that time we were hopeful that a resolution would be reached fairly quickly, but since this has not yet occurred, we believe it would be helpful to provide you with some additional information about MAUT activities in this regard.

Prior to commencement of the strike, MAUT Executive had already communicated its strong concerns to the administration that everything possible should be done to settle the issue in a fair manner, and that provisions should be put in place to assist faculty should the negotiations fail and a strike actually take place.   Since the beginning of the strike we have made a series of recommendations to the administration, including the following:

· Identify the departments and more specifically, faculty members who are facing a major increase in workload as they now have to grade term papers and essay exams without the assistance of TAs.

· Have Deans meet with the members of individual departments or faculty members most affected, to respond to specific questions and to the extent possible, provide advice and assistance.

· If the strike continues, to stop the tenure clock for the duration of the strike and its aftermath, for junior faculty members who have, as a result of the strike, had to assume a significant increase in workload.

· Officially postpone internal deadlines for annual reports, committee work, etc., to relieve the pressure on faculty.

· Issue clear statements on legally acceptable strategies to handle this unanticipated workload and be explicit about who is legally able to assist in grading of exams and papers and who is not. 

Some of our recommendations are in the process of being implemented.  Faculty should consult their deans for guidance if there is any uncertainly regarding legal requirements, and the administration has repeatedly guaranteed that it will accept all legal liability for academics carrying out their duties under these circumstances. 

It is important to emphasize that although MAUT has been very insistent that everything possible be done to help faculty members who are seriously overburdened by the consequences of the strike, and everything possible be done to settle the dispute, it is inappropriate for MAUT to take an official position regarding the strike.  We will continue to work toward finding viable solutions for immediate problems being faced by our members.  The strike itself must be dealt with by AGSEM and the administration, and their respective positions are clearly stated at   http://www.agsem.ca/   and http://www.mcgill.ca/provost/documents/ta-faq/  .  

The MAUT Executive

E. Zorychta summarized MAUT’s behind-the-scenes activities to date, noted that the legal tribunal would soon provide clarification, and suggested that academics with strong personal views contact the Administration directly. She asked members to email additional comments and concerns to the Office, which will be forwarded to the Administration, and reiterated that the Executive and Council agreed that MAUT will not take a position in this labour conflict. [Note: On July 23, 2008, McGill University and AGSEM reached a settlement on the new collective agreement. On October 3, 2008, Provost A. Masi forwarded to all academic staff a message outlining the rulings by the Quebec Labor Board in favor of the University concerning (1) Professors grading their own students in their own classes; (2) the Provost’s and Deputy Provost’s Communications to the University; and (3) Employment of striking TAs in other functions at the University. All of the complaints before the CRT filed by the AGSEM during the strike were decided in favour of the University.] 
6. Report from the V-P Internal: Ian Henderson
· Benefits

I. Henderson reported that the SBAC sent three proposals to the Administration concerning the remaining $1.3M from the 2003 SunLife demutualization. This ranked list included: a re-integration program for employees returning to full duties after a health-related leave [proposed Laval Protocol]; funding for the SEDE Office, and funding for the McGill ¼ Century Club. The decision and rationale will be finalized at the May 2008 meeting. 
A member questioned why the remaining $1.3M was not automatically returned to employees as a continuation of the fee holiday. [SBAC agreed years ago that any remaining funds would be used for staff functions on campus.] A retired member inquired about extending current out of country coverage from 90 to 180 days. I. Henderson asked members to email their comments and queries which will be forwarded to the SBAC. 

7. Report from the Chair of the Librarians’ Section: Karen Jensen
· K. Jensen reported on the Revised Regulations Relating to the Employment of Librarian Staff which required non-tenure-track staff members to decide whether to move to tenure-track appointments as Assistant Librarians or to select non-tenure-track appointments. A form and instructions were available to all eligible Library Professionals. Any Library Professional who had worked for three years or more had the right to seek early tenure consideration. K. Jensen thanked the members of the Librarians’ section, incoming Chair, J. Henderson, the MAUT Presidents and Staff, and the exceptional MAUT Advisors who handle all complaints and grievances. Next year the Librarians are looking to set up a Library Council. 
8. Report from the V.P. External: Brendan Gillon 
· Update on FQPPU and CAUT Meetings

B. Gillon noted that the CAUT Council will take place on May 1st to 4th, 2008.

Immediately following the Spring General Meeting, the FQPPU Committee on university financing [Comité sur le financement des universités (CFU)] will present their data and research findings on funding for McGill University.   

He reported that the FQPPU finances are in good health. The Federation has conducted a survey of the working conditions of the professoriate and will report at a later date. 

During ACFAS [Québec City May 5-9, 2008], FQPPU held a colloquium on governance [À qui appartient l’université? – Who ‘owns’ the university?]. A video is expected to be released following the colloquium.  
FQPPU is organizing an upcoming colloquium in November on the direction that Québec universities are taking. 
A. Moores, MAUT representative, attended the FQPPU colloquium on women academics in Québec universities on February 8th, 2008.  She reported on the main axes: their representation in academia, reconciling work, family and personal life, and salary equity. A. Moores will present a full report in the upcoming Newsletter [Vol. 33 No.2 Summer]. A major recommendation from the colloquium was to incorporate these three axes into the FQPPU Plan of Action for the coming year. 
9.
Past-President’s Report: Malcolm Baines
· Contract Academic Staff Committee

M. Baines, Chair of MAUT’s CAS [Contract Academic Staff] Committee and MAUT Representative on the Provost’s Task Force on Non-Tenure-Track Academics, presented a proposal for feedback from Senate and a revised document will be going to Senate in May 2008. The Task Force presented a more accurate enumeration of the CAS, proposed adjustments to academic staff titles, positions and classifications for CAS and recommended that currently “misclassified” staff would be more appropriately re-allocated to an academic title. The primary objective of the Task Force was to create a clear career path and profile for members not in the tenure stream. He elaborated on the difficulties faced by CAS, some who have remained in the same slot for 30 years. The proposal is to have a promotion beginning with an entry level position and title and upon reaching 5 years seniority, there would be a promotion to the next level and include merit and salary increments. The Task Force stressed the need for a university-wide and not department-specific policy for promotion, working conditions and compensation. The details will be worked out later between MAUT and the Administration. 
M. Baines stated that he had been involved in three task forces and several study groups and there are over 4K academics currently in this employment category.  C. Cumming Spiers thanked M. Baines for all of his contributions in improving the working conditions for CAS at McGill. 
10.
MAUT Retired Members: John Dealy, Council Representative for Retirees
· Lunch Meetings

J. Dealy submitted his report earlier. He reported there are over 100 MAUT Retired Members. The Retirees have two luncheon meetings per year. The next luncheon will take place on May 22nd, 2008 and the guest speaker is Dr. Avi Friedman, Director, Affordable Homes Program, from the McGill University School of Architecture. MAUT Retirees have joined CURAC [College and University Retirees Associations of Canada] and J. Dealy is the MAUT Representative. He also reported that potential Retirees are very focused on retirement issues, including proposed retirement packages and flexible work/retirement scenarios. He has requested that HR put up a separate web page for retired professors, similar to what exists at McMaster University, and listings on the McGill online telephone and email directories. There is also a proposal to form focus groups from among the current membership. 

11.
Report from the Secretary-Treasurer: Estelle Hopmeyer
· Update on MAUT’s Investments Decisions

E. Hopmeyer reported that MAUT finances are healthy and that the Finance Committee oversees MAUT’s decisions and makes recommendations to Council concerning expenditures on behalf of members.  MAUT had extra expenses this year: the Ralph Harris Memorial Fund and the legal opinion concerning the Administration’s reaction to the change in federal law concerning pension plan contributions.  
12.
Faculty Club: Edith Zorychta
· E. Zorychta reported that the Faculty Club is in good financial shape and caters for conferences, workshops, dinners, and meetings. She commented on its excellent management and beautiful location.
13.
Other Business
· Some members suggested that that Faculty Club should do more to attract younger academics. E. Zorychta noted that many academic functions are held in the club and that the menus have changed. She asked members to email their suggestions and noted that D. Harpp is the incoming president of the Faculty Club Council.
A member suggested that MAUT consult the membership on whether there should be an alternate forum for open discussion, a ListServ that would be accessible for members. [Note: D. Cowan, V.P. Communications has set up EntreNous, a ListServ separate from the current MAUT ListServ, for members who wish this option.]
14.
Adjournment 
· E. Zorychta reminded members about the FQPPU presentation on Québec university financing and analysis of McGill’s data and called for a motion to adjourn. J. Cumming moved to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by J. Derome. Approved unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 1:40pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Honore Kerwin-Borrelli

MAUT Administrative Officer
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